EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING

May 14, 2010

3:00-5:00 pm
3-104L MCB Building
Biology Program/ Library Conference Room
Minneapolis Campus

Present: Brett Couch, Stu Goldstein, Sue Wick, Jean Underwood, Bob Brambl, Linell Grzesik, Jane Phillips, Nikki Letawsky-Shultz, Martha Flanders, Jim Cotner, Leslie Schiff
Not Present: Sam Stevens, Mark Decker, Rachel Herder, Robin Wright, , Moana McClellan, Krishna Pundi, Paul Siliciano, Sarah Corrigan, Rogene Schnell, Elizabeth Lockamy
AGENDA

1.  Approve minutes from April 23, 2010 meeting 

Approved Unanimously

2.  Old Business 
A. Course Proposal 3XXX Cell Biology Course (Stu G.)
The course proposal was modified to include an updated catalogue description and the outcomes were expanded to include lecture topics and readings. 

Three additional suggestions were proposed by the committee: i) the syllabus should contain add a line indicating that students who have taken 4000 level can not get credit, ii) indicate that this course is intended for students who are interested in cell biology but do not require BIOL 4004 for their degree, and iii) on page 9 of the proposal the sections on writing intensive courses were filled in and should be removed since this course will not be offered as writing intensive. 
The committee wanted to know how students would learn to identify scientific issues and use scientific methods especially since there is no lab component.  Stu indicated that specific experiments would be discussed in detail during class and there would be an emphasis on using evidence for supporting conclusions and on the tools used to generate data in cell biology experiments. 
The expected enrollment per year would be 100-120 students and will be taught next spring (2011) at the earliest.  Enrollment in 3XXX should not affect enrollment in BIOL 4004 since the students taking 3XXX generally would not take 4004.  3XXX would be a more appropriate option for students who don’t need 4004 and creates a course option non-CBS majors or who could use a cell biology course towards their majors (eg. CEHD students) but do not require 4004. 

To avoid confusion with BIOL 4004, the new course will be offered under a GCD designator.  

Approved Unanimously

B. Students attending on a reduced credit load (Nikki L. S.)

Nikki was seeking input from the committee on the types of situations in which CBS should approve of students taking a reduced credit load.  Tuition is banded for 13 credits and above.  Students need to petition for a credit-by credit fee for reduced credit load.  CBS has been relatively lenient with this stipulation relative to other colleges however in many (but not all) cases CBS is actually taking a loss on students taking a reduced credit load due to the cost pool
The committee wanted to know how other colleges are dealing with reduced credit load.  Other colleges are generally not approving many exceptions.  In CLA, if students have a tragedy they can get a one-semester exemption from the 13-credit requirement 
The committee indicated that some students taking a reduced credit load in CBS may be better served by other colleges or institutions (continuing education or community colleges).  Students that habitually have a small credit load would be better served by continuing education rather than CBS.  It is not in the best interest of students for CBS to enable perpetual students.  Students incur a large amount of debt and are unlikely to graduate.  Jean indicated that if students do not graduate within six years then they typically do not finish a degree.  In order to pay back debt, the rule of thumb is that students will need a job that pays double their debt.  For students that do not graduate or take more than six years to graduate it will be difficult or impossible for them to pay back loans.  Most (90%) credit-load exemptions are temporary, students who receive a permanent exemption are at an additional disadvantage in terms of completing their degree requirements since they go to the back of the registration queue and may have trouble registering for required courses.  In addition to the debt, degree completion and enrollment problems faced by students, CBS looses money on the cost pool and may end up graduating students that are not up to the standards expected of CBS graduates. 

The committee feels that one term exemptions are reasonable in the case of tragedies etc. but long term exemptions would require academic progress reports to make sure students are staying on track towards degree completion.  If students need to work while attending school they will need a justification. 

C. Scholastics committee and course substitutions (Nikki L. S.)

One of the roles of the Scholastics Committee is to approve student petitions for course substitutions.  Students will often approach the departmental DUGS with a petition to substitute one course for another.  For example, if course is full the DUGS may authorize the student to take an equivalent course and the petition will go to the Scholastics Committee.  The types of requests that are typically not approved are substitutions to core degree requirements that are very specialized.  Students sometimes want to replace core courses and it is the role of the Scholastics Committee to protect the integrity of the core requirements of a degree program.  For example, the requirement for the Foundations sequence.  In some cases, students have taken a lot of upper division courses and will then petition to be exempt from the requirement for Foundations.  In the case of transfer students, this is generally approved.  For students who have put off taking lower division courses, the petition to exempt them from lower division courses is generally not approved. 
Since all petitions come before the Scholastics Committee, it is not solely the responsibility to the DUGS to determine if a specific course substitution in appropriate.  If faculty are unsure about the appropriateness of a specific substitution then Scholastics can make the decision.  Faculty are welcome to add a note(s) either deferring the decisions to Scholastics or explaining why a specific substitution is appropriate.  Although the petition is advisory, the Scholastics committee does take into account faculty opinions. 
3.  New Business


          A.  Report of External Review Committee (Stu)

The report from the external review committee is available on the CBS website (http://www.cbs.umn.edu/main/intranet/curriculum/). 

There is still concern about developing a coherent set of course objectives for multi-section multi-instructor courses.  The committee wants a set of clear outcomes and objectives. In response to the discussions within the EPC and the external review committee recommendations, Bob and Paul have talked with faculty.  What instructors don’t want is a very prescribed course but they are enthusiastic about meeting with other instructors.  Common texts would be useful as well as having new instructors teaching with a more experienced instructor.  This tends to result in the adoption of a syllabus and outline by the new instructor.  Using the term learning outcomes is a much more positive approach to defining course objectives and gives more flexibility as to how objectives are achieved.  This allows faculty the freedom to use their research experience, interests etc. to achieve specific outcomes rather than being restricted to teaching specific material.  This approach takes full advantage of the diversity of faculty research interested and teaching approaches while providing a cohesive course structure.  The approach of teaching to learning outcomes elicited a more positive response from faculty.  
A useful resource for using learning outcomes in the workshop put on by CTL on how to set up measurable learning outcomes.  

An interesting note in the report was the lack of a molecular biology course.  It may be good to set out what should be taught in a molecular biology course and compare this with what is taught in terms of molecular biology across CBS courses.  


B. Foundations of Biology Exemptions (Nikki)

In 2007 the EPC voted on a temporary exemption from the complete Foundations series for transfer students with BIOL 1009.  Transfer students would take one of the two foundations courses depending on the topics covered in the BIOL1009 equivalent. CBS freshman were still expected to complete foundations.  The temporary exemption expires this year but it is possible there may not be enough seats in fall for both incoming and transfer students.  There are 98 seats available in 2002.  There are 120 transfer students anticipated in fall, although the majority will not need 2002 the exact number will not be determined until evaluation of transfer credits is complete. 

Nikki would like the EPC to extend the foundations exemption for 1 more year as a last resort if it is required due to limitations of enrollment in 2002/2003.  The objective here is to give academic affairs flexibility to deal with enrollment issues. 
The motion is to give Nikki the authority to extend the 1009 exemption for 2002 if required. 

Approved Unanimously. 

4.  Announcements

A.  UM Rochester Update (Stu G.)

A delegation from the twin cities campus, including Bob McMaster and Stu Goldstein visited Rochester. 

Claudia Neuhauser gave updated report to SCEP.  Rochester started with 57 students and had 49 by the end of semester.  For the fall 2010 next semester, they have 80 students from the five state area.  Out of state students are charged the same tuition as in-state students even if they are from states with no current tuition reciprocity agreements.
The faculty are working to synchronize degree requirements and structure to allow for transfer students.  Rochester currently has five tenured faculty and is planning on hiring five more this year.  Initially they were not able to offer a varied curriculum due to lack of faculty.  Rochester is coordinating very well with the University’s central administration.  Rochester currently has accreditation through the University of Minnesota and is working towards campus accreditation and is on track to be an accredited institution by the time the first class graduates. 
When students do not pass a unit faculty and instructors are able to work individually with students to allow students to catch up on missed or problematic material.  So far students have been able to catch up so they do not end up a year behind

Rochester is also planning a new program, the Bachelor of Science and Health Professions to service the Mayo clinic that is anxious to have its workforce holding degrees from the University of Minnesota. 

B.  Farewell (Brett C.)

I have enjoyed working with the members of the EPC committee over the last three years and thank you for your patience with my note-taking ability.  I wish you all the best in the upcoming semesters.

Sincerely, Brett
